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DRAFT ICAS Minutes of Meeting 

Tuesday, April 29, 2014

9:00 a.m. – 4:00 p.m.

California State Capitol Building ( Committee Room 2040 (2nd Floor)

1315 10th Street ( Sacramento, CA, 95814

ICAS Website ( http://icas-ca.org/
In Attendance:

CCC Senate:
Beth Smith, President; David Morse, Vice President; Julie Bruno, Secretary; Phil Smith, North Representative; and John Stanskas, South Representative

CSU Senate:
Diana Wright Guerin, Chair; Steven Filling, Vice Chair; and Susan Gubernat, Member-at-Large 

UC Senate: 
Bill Jacob, Chair; George Johnson, BOARS Chair; Tim Labor, UCEP Chair; and Martha Winnacker, Executive Director 

Guests:
Jose Torres, Fellow for Senator Alex Padilla; Angie Manetti, previous Fellow for Senator Alex Padilla; Judy Heiman, LAO Principal Fiscal and Policy Analyst; Gonzalo Antonio Villegas, Fellow for Assemblymember Kristin Olsen; Mario Rodriguez and Chris Lee, Department of Finance- Higher Education; Gene Wong, Chief Counsel to Senate pro Tempore Darrell Steinberg; Kevin Powers, Senior Consultant to Senator Marty Block; Assemblymember Joan Buchanan; Assemblymember Das Williams; Laura Metune, Committee Consultant for Assemblymember Das Williams

Staff: 

Krystinne Mica (CCC)

I. Consent Calendar
1. Approval of the April 29, 2014 Agenda

The agenda was approved by consensus. 
2. Approval of the February 6, 2014 Meeting Notes

Gubernat provided the body with the final copy of the Statement on Competency-based Assessment of Student Learning.  There were typographical changes to the minutes and a change to the legislator referenced on pg. 3.  The minutes with the changes were approved by consensus.  

II. General Announcements

Members reviewed topics to discuss with invited guests including: ICAS’s potential role in the Governor’s proposed budget allocation of $50 million for innovation and transfer improvement; CPEC and the role it played in research for proposed legislative mandates; SB 850 and issues with the proposed legislation; and the overall idea of regional issues driving statewide mandates.  During their discussion, members identified key guests who could help address concerns with the above topics.  For the last meeting’s agenda, ICAS will begin discussing how 4-year institutions and CCCs can collaborate better within regions to address regional access issues that seem to underlie the proposal for CCCs to offer baccalaureate degrees.  Prior to the meeting, research will be conducted on previous ICAS minutes to determine if ICAS has done prior work to address this subject. 

ACTION:

· ICAS will review previous minutes and at the last meeting, will begin work that could result in a recommendation on how to improve regional collaboration between institutions to improve access and meet local challenges.

Chair/President Reports

Diana Wright Guerin, Chair, CSU Academic Senate 
Guerin informed the body that the June meeting is her last meeting as CSU Chair, as a new Chair is elected on May 16.  She reported on a successful lobby day, and stated that alliance between students, faculty, unions, administrators, and the CSU President gave the CSU a strong presence.  Guerin requested a letter of support from the UC and CCC for AB 2324. 

Bill Jacob, Chair, UC Academic Senate
Jacob informed the group about the recent meeting regarding doctoral education, one topic of which was the problem of non-resident supplemental tuition.  Johnson reported on the Transfer Action Team and the recommendations they are making to the Regents in May.  The Transfer Action Team will recommend greater UC participation in the C-ID project.

Beth Smith, ICAS Chair and President, CCC Academic Senate  

B. Smith stated there are continued concerns with accreditation standards that are currently under revision and will be released in June, and shared recent news about CCSF.  B. Smith also shared information on performance metrics coming to the community colleges, and conversations on what the metrics may be.  The Chancellor’s Office is currently creating models and scenarios on target metrics.  B. Smith shared information on three grants the CCC is overseeing: the online course exchange, eTranscripts, and degree audits and the group’s recent meetings in March and April.  

III. Visit with Jose Torres, Fellow for Senator Alex Padilla
Angie Manetti, previous Fellow for Senator Padilla, joined Torres during his visit.  The conversation primarily focused on SB 1440 and SB 440, as Torres and Manetti provided feedback that Senator Padilla’s office is happy with the progress on the mandates from the two bills.  Guerin noted that a particular difficulty in the CSU system is the challenge of creating high quality programs in light of the prescriptive 60 + 60 unit requirements of SB 1440, but noted that achievement in light of this requirement exceeded expectations. An unintended consequence resulting from SB 1440 is that transfer students who are using the AD-T are being turned away from their local CSU campus because there is not enough space to accommodate the increase in students.  Although there is a redirection process built in, this does not work well for students that do not have the means to travel across the state to a CSU campus that has space for them.  ICAS advocated for increased local access for students, and increased funding to make this happen.  B. Smith echoed this concern at the CCC segment and noted that over 5,000 AD-T degrees were awarded last spring, and they expect the number to grow.  In turn, the students with AD-Ts would displace students who do not graduate using the degree.  Jacob reminded the group that the UC segment also recognizes students who complete the AD-T as having met the requirements to get into a UC, though he noted that admission could not be guaranteed because of the highly competitive nature of the UC admissions process.  

Torres and Manetti were interested to find out progress on areas of emphasis, and B. Smith and Bruno indicated that more information will be shared once the Intersegmental Curriculum Workgroup (ICW) has worked out a structure and analyzed data on programs with the most transfer students.  ICAS representatives emphasized that continued stabilized funding would be necessary to maintain the AD-T program, as review of the Transfer Model Curriculum (TMCs) and related C-ID descriptors is necessary to maintain the health of the transfer system.  

Jacob had concerns about the language for SB 1200 that would insert computer science into Area C of the A-G.  Jacob stated that if the language is not fixed, the UC system would have to oppose the bill.  Torres stated that they will work on the language to fix the issue.  

IV. Visit with Judy Heiman, Legislative Analyst’s Office Principal Fiscal and Policy Analyst

Heiman informed the group of the Governor’s proposed continued multi-year funding for UC and CSU segments as projected, and is currently looking into reports provided by both systems on cost of instruction.  ICAS asked Heiman for her take on the role of CPEC and higher educational analysis, particularly in light of SB 850.  ICAS is concerned that without CPEC there is no existing central agency to conduct intersegmental data analysis, and members asked Heiman if the LAO is the appropriate body to conduct research on up coming mandates, including SB 850.  Heiman indicated that ICAS could suggest that the LAO undertake self-generated research on SB 850, and noted that the elimination of CPEC was not a legislative decision.  Johnson expressed concern about the defunding of CLRN and advocated funding be restored as the partnership with CLRN and BOARS strengthens the quality of available online courses for A-G requirements.      

V. Visit with Gonzalo Antonio Villegas, Fellow for Assemblymember Kristin Olsen

Guerin highlighted that CSU 4-year graduation rates have improved in the past two decades, going up from 39% to 54%, which is an incredible increase.  She also advocated for the “normative” CSU graduation rate to be considered as six-years rather than four-years, explaining that most CSU students attend part time, due to familial obligations, or financial circumstance.  Villegas noted that Assemblymember Olsen is supportive of the $95 million increase to CSU.  ICAS and Villegas also discussed AB 1764 cosponsored by Assemblymembers Olsen and Buchanan promoting computer science instruction in high school, as well as SB 1200.  

VI. Visit with Mollie Quasebarth, Principal Program Budget Analyst—Higher Education CA Department of Finance 
Quasebarth was unable to attend therefore ICAS was joined by staff at the Department of Finance.  The representatives asked ICAS their opinion on sets of competencies for Common Core Standards after hearing concerns from the California Acceleration Project.  B. Smith explained that ICAS has established a set of competencies for incoming students for math and English, which are aligned with Common Core State Standards.  Regardless of which path students take, ICAS believes that all students should have the basic set of skills and common foundation in order to be successful in college.  ICAS reiterated the need to have faculty involvement with the $50 million innovation grant and informed the representatives that UC is also beginning to look at aligning prerequisites for majors with AD-Ts.  The group also discussed SB 850 and repeated the need for a body similar to CPEC to conduct research prior to moving forward with the legislation.  As ICAS believes that SB 850 stemmed from a regional problem, they are asking for data that shows that this bill will address a statewide need.  There is also a need to provide funding and other resources at a statewide level in order for SB 850 to be successful. 

VII. Updates on Ongoing ICAS Business

1. COERC

B. Smith provided a report out from Harris on the progress of the council and asked the members if it would be useful to have Harris attend the ICAS meeting in June.  Members felt that it would be a good use of Harris’s time if she is able to report out in front of legislators on the progress of the council.  The five courses that the council chose to move forward with are: Public Speaking, Micro Economics, U.S. History, Introduction to Chemistry, and Introduction to Statistics.  All these courses have C-ID descriptors and have foundational list of contents and objectives that will allow matching with texts and content already available online.  The name of the library was changed from COSDL to COOL (California Open Online Library).  The biggest challenge reported by the council is marketing, as Harris stated that they would like to get more faculty and student input.  

2. Online Course Exchange

The segment chairs for CSU and UC reported on the status of their online course exchanges.  Jacob is uncertain whether the proposed $3-5 million “hub” to support cross campus enrollment at UC makes sense. B. Smith reported for the CCC and stated that efforts are underway for the development of parameters for the online course exchange.  C-ID may be incorporated into the mechanism to identify comparable courses for students.  Quality control is an issue for the CCC, as some faculty have shared concerns that students may “shop around” for the easiest course, and measures should be applied to discourage that behavior.  ICAS agreed to keep this topic as a standing agenda item.

VIII. Visit with Gene Wong, Chief Counsel to Senate pro Tempore Darrell Steinberg

Wong commended ICAS on the recent implementation of SB 1052 and hopes that the target date of Spring 2015 is still the goal.  ICAS expressed some concern about the expected timeframe and explained the different challenges with implementation, including summer and textbook changes, differing funding allocation (originally $25 million, but has since been reduced), and ensuring ADA compliance.  There was a question on whether the council has received the funding from the Gates Foundation in addition to Hewlett and therefore should receive the full state matching funds.   B.Smith offered to find out if this is the case.  Wong also indicated that SB 520 has been parked, but legislators are still interested in supporting more expansive online learning opportunities.  

IX. Updates on Ongoing ICAS Business

1. Resolution on Unit Load for High-Unit Majors

This topic will be agendized for the next meeting. 

2. New Business

There was no new business presented. 
X. Visit with Kevin Powers, Senior Consultant to Senator Marty Block
Powers spoke with ICAS on SB 850 and explained that the bill was amended to include language that limits the pilot program to 15 districts, with one campus program per district.  Only programs not currently offered by CSU or UC are eligible.  The bill language also included limits fees to what campuses charge for courses in a BA program.  The Board of Governors is the body named as the approving entity, which results in a public consultative process including input from the UC and CSU.  Guerin expressed that the CSU wrote a letter of no position regarding the bill, and asked why existing structures that could handle the additional BA degrees (e.g., satellite programs and 2 + 2) are not being considered.  Powers boiled it down to perception and explained that students feel like they have a better chance of completing their degree by going to a private for-profit and the CCC needs to be seen as a practical option.  Powers and ICAS discussed the need for CPEC, or a body that can conduct a cost-benefit analysis on the existing programs to determine the need for the bill.  Several other topics were raised including movement to higher degrees (from AA to BA) in CTE, accreditation for the community colleges that will offer the BA programs, and funding.  Powers reinforced that the purpose of the bill is to meet a need that is not currently being met, and expressed hope that if the bill is passed, local districts can come up with a solution to implement the mandates.  

XI. Visit with Assemblymember Joan Buchanan

Assemblymember Buchanan gave a brief overview of AB 2235 and spoke of the need to fold in higher education with K-12, as the public is more receptive to supporting bonds for K-12.  Although AB 2235 is seeking to streamline costs within K-12, there is hesitation from the Governor’s Office on increasing the state’s debt.  Johnson spoke of the need for continued funding for CLRN.  Assemblymember Buchanan and ICAS spoke of the disconnect between K-12 and higher education, noting that A-G requirements do not seem to align, as there are lots of students who end up taking remedial classes at the college level who passed their A-G courses in high school.  The role of online courses in higher education was discussed, as some felt that the current push for online-only does not provide the same quality of education as in-person courses.  AB 1764 was discussed and Jacob noted that UC expects students to have three years in math for Area C aligned with the Common Core Standards, and that computer science is already included as a more advanced addition in area C.  

XII. Visit with Assemblymember Das Williams 

Assemblymember Williams was joined by Laura Metune, committee consultant.  Metune recently attended a hearing on AB 1942, and informed ICAS that a taskforce was setup to analyze the situation of a community college losing accreditation and whether a continued funding mechanism should be in place.  Assemblymember Williams urged ICAS to be ambitious about the number of students the three segments educate.  More students are enrolling in private, for-profit schools, with a disproportionate amount of African American and Latino students enrolling.  Assemblymember Williams stated that the public higher education system needs to be viewed as a viable option, as he firmly believes that public education provides a better, more affordable education than private, for-profit schools.  Assemblymember Williams also noted that the Governor is focused on funding four-year completion.  If the three segments want continued funding, then the segments would have to demonstrate that they are doing all they can to improve transfer, increase enrollment, and offer guidance and counseling for students.  ICAS members voiced that a four-year completion rate is a narrow way of looking at education, and suggested instead that legislators look at the number of semesters or quarters a student needs to complete in order to graduate.  ICAS asked Assemblymember Williams to speak about AB 2558 and asked why the bill does not have a built-in funding mechanism; Assemblymember Williams stated that a proposed budget will be considered during the May revise of the Governor’s budget.  The May revise is also expected to increase funding to the CCC to $700 million, and Assemblymember Williams encouraged the CSU segment to ask for the $95 million increase.  
XIII. Adjournment

---------------------------------------

Meeting adjourned at 4:00 p.m.

Minutes prepared by Krystinne Mica
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